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City of Brookings  

MEETING AGENDA 

CITY COUNCIL 
Monday, May 11, 2015, 7:00pm 
City Hall Council Chambers, 898 Elk Drive, Brookings, OR 97415 
 

A. Call to Order 

B. Pledge of Allegiance 

C. Roll Call 

D. Ceremonies/Appointments/Announcements 
1. Yard of Month Awards 

 Commercial: Chet’s Nursery, owners Cliff and Roxanne Bennett 
 Residential: 961 Helen Lane, owners Jim & Coo Clarkson 

E. Ordinances/Resolutions 
1. Ordinance moving Chapter 15.15, Flood Damage Prevention, to Brookings Municipal 

Code Title 17, Land Development Code. [Advance Packet] 
2. Resolution approving the annexation of the City into the Curry Health District (CHD) and 

calling for an election. [City Manager, pg.2] 
a. Resolution 15-R-1054 [pg. 5] 
b. CHD Resolution 15-06 [pg. 7] 

 

F. Oral Requests and Communications from the audience - Public Comments on non-
agenda items – 5 minute limit per person.*   
 

G. Staff Reports  
1. Social Security Bar gate. [City Manager, pg. 11] 

a. Letter and petition [pg. 13] 
2. Status of Downtown Standards Committee. [PWDS, pg. 16]  
3. Participation in Brookings Harbor Chamber Map/Brochure. [City Manager, pg. 17]  
4. Natural Hazards Mitigation Plan update. [City Manager, pg. 18] 

H. Consent Calendar 
1. Approve Council minutes for April 13, 2015. [pg. 19] 
2. Approve Council minutes for April 27, 2015. [pg. 26] 
3. Accept Public Art Committee minutes for April 6, 2015. [pg. 31] 
4. Accept March 2015 Vouchers in the amount of $209,041.01. [pg. 32] 

I. Remarks from Mayor and Councilors 

J. Adjournment 
 

*Obtain Public Comment Forms and view the agenda and packet information on-line at 
www.brookings.or.us, at City Hall and at the local library.  Return completed Public Comment 
Forms to the City Recorder before the start of meeting or during regular business hours. 
 

All public meetings are held in accessible locations.  Auxiliary aids will be provided upon request 
with at least ten days advance notification.  Please contact 469-1102 if you have any questions 
regarding this notice. 

http://www.brookings.or.us/AgendaCenter/ViewFile/Agenda/05112015-497?html=true
http://www.brookings.or.us/
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CITY OF BROOKINGS 
STATE OF OREGON 

 

RESOLUTION 15-R-1054 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF BROOKINGS, APPROVING THE TERRITORY OF THE CITY OF 

BROOKINGS INTO THE TERRITORY OF THE CURRY HEALTH DISTRICT.  

WHEREAS, the Curry Health District (“CHD”) is a health district duly formed pursuant to          

ORS 440.305 – 440.420; and 

WHEREAS, CHD has continuously provided services to the City of Brookings (“the City”) and 

surrounding areas since its inception in 1983; and 

WHEREAS, CHD has stated that CHD will file an application with the Oregon Office of Health 

Care Licensure and Certification seeking the required licensure of the aforementioned CHD facility, 

to include an Emergency Department, and that same will continue to operate as a department of 

Curry General Hospital as it currently does at its 585 Fifth Street location; and 

WHEREAS, CHD desires to annex the territory within the city limits of the City into CHD for the 

purpose of providing health services pursuant to ORS 198.850 – 198.860; and 

WHEREAS, CHD has proposed that its current property tax rate of $0.7425 per $1,000 assessed 

valuation shall be applied to the area to be annexed, including all taxable property within the City of 

Brookings; and 

WHEREAS, CHD has authority to issue general obligation bonds in the amount of $10,000,000 

and upon issuance of said general obligation bonds, the tax levy for said general obligation bonds 

will be spread over the entire territory of CHD at the time of issuance of said general obligation 

bonds, including all taxable property within the City annexed to CHD; and 

WHEREAS, CHD management has stated that the proceeds of said tax are essential to fund the 

operation of a 24-hour Emergency Department, including capital improvements thereto; and 

WHEREAS, the estimated general obligation bond levy from CHD issuing said general obligation 

bonds would result in a property tax rate of  approximately $0.255 per $1,000 assessed valuation, 

including all taxable property within the City annexed to CHD; and 

WHEREAS, CHD has adopted Resolution 15-06, proposing annexation of the City to the District, 

a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit A; and 

WHEREAS. such annexation is consistent with the City’s Comprehensive Plan, Goal 9, Economy, 

in which the City has adopted an implementation strategy in its comprehensive plan, specifically 

Implementation Measure 20, that it will “facilitate the development of a hospital facility in 

Brookings;” and 

WHEREAS, the annexation proposal of CHD is required to be placed before the voters of the 

territory being annexed, which includes the territory within the City of Brookings, for them to 

decide if it is in the best interests of said electors and is consistent with the timely and efficient 

provision of health services to said electors; 



 

Resolution 15-R-1054 – Annexation into CHD  Page 2 of 2 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED; 

1. That pursuant to ORS 198.835(3), the City approves the submission of the annexation 

proposal to the County for hearings and election as provided by law; and 

2. That a certified copy of this resolution shall be filed with the Curry County Board of 

Commissioners. 

Approved and adopted by the Brookings City Council on May 11, 2015; effective the same date.  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         

   

 

 ATTESTED: 

 

Ron Hedenskog, Mayor   

 

  Joyce Heffington, City Recorder 
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City of Brookings  

CITY COUNCIL MEETING Minutes 

City Hall Council Chambers, 898 Elk Drive, Brookings, OR 97415 
Monday, April 13, 2015 

 

Call to Order 
Mayor Hedenskog called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM. 

Roll Call 
Council present: Mayor Ron Hedenskog, Councilors Jake Pieper, Kelly McClain, Brent 
Hodges and Bill Hamilton; a quorum present. 

Staff present: City Manager Gary Milliman, Finance & Human Resources Director Janell 
Howard, Public Works & Development Director Loree Pryce, Building Official LauraLee 
Snook, Parks & Technical Services Supervisor Tony Baron, Planning Manager Donna 
Colby-Hanks, City Attorney Martha Rice and GIS Technician Jordan Fanning. 

Others Present: Curry Coastal Pilot Report Jane Stebbins and approximately 20 others. 

Ceremonies/Appointments/Announcements 
Planning Manager Donna Colby-Hanks was recognized for her ten years of service.  

Public Hearings/ Final Orders 
Quasi-judicial public hearing in the matter of File ANX-1-14, to consider the applicant's 
response to the LUBA remand regarding the annexation of tax lots 1500 and 2000, 
located on Assessor's Map 40-13-32D, into the City of Brookings.  
 

City Attorney Martha Rice opened the legislative public hearing in the matter of file 
ANX-1-14 at 7:06 PM.   

Hearing no exparte, declarations of conflict or personal interest, or objections as to 
jurisdiction, City Attorney Rice reviewed the guidelines and Planning Manager Colby-
Hanks reviewed the staff report.   
 

Colby-Hanks entered Exhibit B (1-4) and Exhibit C into the record.   
 

Mayor Hedenskog stated that the important thing was for the City to provide evidence 
regarding its capacity to provide water to 59 additional units and restated that the 
public hearing was only regarding the remand item pertaining to water capacity. 
 

Dan O’Connor presented the evidence on behalf of the applicant.  O’Connor reviewed 
the reasons for the remand and said he had argued to LUBA that evidence of sufficient 
capacity had been was made by inference, but LUBA said they had to demonstrate that 
the exact standard had been met.  As to Goal 16, O’Connor said he’d argued to LUBA 
that there was sufficient evidence in the record.  LUBA, however, said that the findings 
themselves did not demonstrate compliance, but since this was simply a findings defect, 
it was able to be cured by the evidence in the application without a public hearing.  In 
support of the availability of sufficient water capacity for the 59 additional units, 
O’Connor said, completely built out, the development would generate 14,800 gallons 
per day and according to the Public Works memorandum, included in the record, there 
is more than sufficient capacity to support this use on a peak demand day. 
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Mayor Hedenskog asked about the boundary issue, and O’Connor said this was not the 
subject of the hearing.  
 

Public Testimony: 
Mark Sherwood, Native Fish Society, 320 Railroad, said the City’s capacity for 
providing water is more than just about pumping capacity, it’s also about having 
enough water for fish and wildlife.  He said there is good reason to believe that the 
Chetco River is currently over-allocated, and USFS data reports that minimum in-
stream flow levels were not met in 11 of the 25 years between 1970 and 1994. He 
cited the salt-water intrusion in the Harbor Water intake in 2014 and said that 
salmon are particularly affected by low water levels.  There are other solutions, 
Sherwood said, such as building large water tanks, to provide water during low flow 
periods.   

 

Councilor Pieper said the hearing was about the City’s water pumping capacity and 
Mayor Hedenskog reiterated that river flow is not the subject of this hearing. 
 

Yvonne Maitland, 15676 Oceanview Drive, generally stated that she took issue with 
the City regarding its denial to allow public comment on Goal 16 estuary resources, 
and asked if the City was trying to deny the public’s right to speak and appeal.  
Regarding the availability of water, she said the water in the Chetco River was 
limited and the issues surrounding those limitations and the effects on fish and 
wildlife had not been resolved. 

 

Maitland’s written testimony was entered into the record as Exhibit D by Colby-Hanks. 
 

Carl Page, 12580 Hwy 101, Smith River, California, generally stated that the people 
[who move into the development) will sue if and when it floods.   
 

Catherine Wiley, 96370 Duley Creek Road, generally stated that the Comprehensive 
Plan and Brookings Facility Plan had multiple discrepancies and inadequacies; the 
Comprehensive Plan was apparently out of compliance; the Brookings Facility Plan 
had unrevealed costs that were potentially life threatening to the public, and; the 
Water Master Plan indicated substantive discrepancies in the Lone Ranch Master 
Plan of Development regarding water amount that are not indicated in other City 
plans.  Wiley went on to site numerous issues with regards to infrastructure 
inadequacies, including the impact of Sudden Oak Death on the watershed, 
inadequate fire flows, and the lack of wastewater collection facilities to the 
community college.   

 

The public hearing was closed at 7:56 PM. 
 

Councilor McClain said he’d heard nothing to indicate the City didn’t have the capacity 
to support the development. 

Councilor Pieper said he wouldn’t mind having time to look over Wiley’s exhibit.  

Mayor Hedenskog suggested that the matter be continued to allow Council and staff 
time to review the exhibits and for staff to provide a recommendation. City Manager 
Milliman said over 300 pages had been submitted that day, and it was reasonable to 
continue the matter for two weeks.  
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Catherine Wiley asked if the public would have an opportunity to comment at the next 
meeting and Mayor Hedenskog said she could have five minutes, anytime. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed, and Council vote unanimously to 
bring this matter back to [Council] at its April 27 Council meeting. 

Councilor Pieper said that even though the hearing was closed, the public would have 
an opportunity to comment after the staff report at the next meeting and City Manager 
Milliman said that even though it’s not a public hearing, Council’s practice is to allow 
public comment. 
 

Public Comments - non-agenda items  

Tony Parrish, Brookings, requested that Council spend some money in the area 
adjacent to the dog park in Stout Park to improve sunlight getting through to the 
azaleas that are no longer thriving in that area, and also to discourage its use as a 
hang-out for transients and as a target for vandalism.  Specifically, Parrish suggested 
that the Tan Oak and maple trees be removed.  He also suggested adding a trail to 
connect the Azalea Park gardens to the Botanical Garden and the removal of some 
trees along the North Bank to allow the Capella to be viewed from the street. 

Mayor Hedenskog said this had been a very important subject to him for some time and 
the City had hired an expert look at those trees and make recommendations.  The City, 
he said, was currently working through the process. 
 

Staff Reports  
A request was made to move item 6 to item 1 under staff reports. 
 

Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to move [the disc golf course] Item, G.6, to G.1 [the first position under staff 
reports].  
 

Approval to develop a disc golf course at Azalea Park.  
 

Supervisor Baron introduced the item and RARE employee, Austin Dunn, gave the staff 
report. 

Mayor Hedenskog asked what would prevent someone from getting hit in the head with 
a disc and if the course rules and regulations would be posted.  Dunn said the course 
was being designed to minimize that risk and that rules and regulations would be 
posted. 

Councilor Hamilton asked how many goals there would be and Dunn said they were 
looking at 18.  Hamilton then asked if the course would be accessible and Dunn said 
much of the course would be and they could investigate making all of it accessible. 

Ryan LaThorpe, Brookings, expressed support for the course, stating that he had 
already sold $10,000 worth of discs even without a permanent course in place.  Most 
sales were local, he said, with some from Crescent City and out of state.   

McClain asked if there was a place to rent discs, and LaThorpe said there was not, but 
he was looking at the possibility of selling used discs at a reduced cost.  

Jeff Hatch, Brookings, speaking as a parent, resident, business owner and professional 
disc golfer, said the course layout generally provided good visibility and disc golfers, as 
opposed to ball golfers, were considerate of others, and unlike golf balls, discs were not 
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going long distances at great speeds.  With this course, he said, the Brookings area 
would have five courses, 2 at champion level, and that is a big deal.  Hatch said this 
area would also have the greatest number of courses per square miles, except for 
South and North Carolina, where disc golf is “huge.”  Reporting on the McVay Rock 
Open, he said of the 40 contestants, around half of them came from far enough away 
that they probably stayed the night, and some did due to lodging discounts they had 
procured. With 5 courses in the community, he said, it will bring people here who will 
stay and spend money.  There is also a course in Crescent City and a small local course 
where kids can learn to play, he added.    

Councilor Hamilton asked about age restrictions and Hatch said there were none.  Kids 
of any age can play.  Hatch also said there is nothing to prohibit someone in a wheel 
chair from playing as well.   
 

Ian Hannum, Brookings, said he started playing disc golf 6 or 7 years ago at McVay and 
the community was very involved in maintaining the course.  The Crescent City course, 
he said, is maintained in the same way. Alcohol, he said, is prohibited and has not been 
an issue. 

Councilor McClain said he grew up in a small town where a basketball game put 
Prescott on the map and he would love to see the course being put on at Salmon Run 
become a big event.  Having the course in Azalea Park is part of that, he added.  
McClain said he hopes kids will get involved and he is whole-heartedly in support of disc 
golf. 

Councilor Pieper always thought it was very cool that the courses he had seen were 
integrated into other venues and he was in full support. 

Councilor Hamilton said it was a great idea to get kids and young people off the couch 
and outdoors and he believed it would bring people out of town. 

Councilor Hodges said he’d played in Frisbee leagues and thought it was a great idea. 

Councilor McClain said they shouldn’t hesitate to ask TPAC for assistance, as this is right 
in line with what TPAC should be doing.   

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
approve the development of a disc golf course at Azalea Park. 

Authorization to proceed with street paving strategy for 2015-16, contingent upon 
passage of the fuel tax measure in May.  

City Manager Milliman said these were first year priorities, if the tax measure passes in 
May. 

Director Pryce gave the staff report. 

Mayor Hedenskog asked if the City could hit the road running after July 1 when the 
money would start rolling in and Milliman said the City needed to show that it could 
achieve the $300,000 goal first, so it may be 12 months before projects are actually 
begun.   

Councilor McClain said residents currently pay $36 a year in System Replacement Fund 
(SRF) fees.  To implement this plan, he said, the City would have to double that 
amount, and it would happen without a vote.  However, he said, if the fuel tax is 
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passed everyone who buys gas in Brookings would help pay.  He said someone would 
have to drive 32,400 miles a year in a car that gets 18 miles per gallon to pay as much 
in fuel taxes than they currently pay in SRF fees. 

Councilor Hodges moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to authorize staff to proceed with the proposed street paving strategy for 
year one contingent on gas tax initiative approval. 

Approval to execute a change order for the Marine Drive Slope Repair project.  
 

Official Snook presented the staff report. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
approve the City Manager to sign a change order to Contract 14-030, Marine 
Drive Slope Repair, in the amount of $24,985.  

Approval to enter into agreement with Curry County to provide plan review assistance 
for the Curry General Hospital project.  
 

Director Pryce provided the staff report. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
approve the City Manager to sign an intergovernmental agreement to 
provide review assistance to Curry County for the Curry General Hospital 
project.  

Approval to reduce Event Permit fees for the Saturday Farmers Market and allow 
signage in the landscaped strip along Frontage Road.  
 

City Manager Milliman presented the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to reduce Event Permit fees for the Saturday Farmers Market to $25.00 per 
event and allow placement of a temporary sign to be placed within the 
landscaped strip along Chetco Avenue and Frontage Road from July through 
September that meets City sign requirements.  

Authorization to allocate funding as recommended by the Tourism Advisory Promotion 
Committee (TPAC) for the purchase of radio equipment by Curry Coastal Community 
Radio.  

City Manager Milliman gave the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges asked how much Council had waived for the tower fees and Milliman 
said he didn’t recall the amount but it would have been a monthly fee. 

Councilor McClain said he was struggling with this falling under TPAC and Mayor 
Hedenskog said what had convinced him was that the station was sharing their 
broadcasts with other stations.  McClain then asked if this kind of promotion was 
currently going on in other communities and Mayor Hedenskog said he was sure it was 
happening. McClain said, using his criteria, the funds would need to bring people to the 
area, not impact staff time, and increase lodging, and Hedenskog said it was an out-of-
the box way to get information out there.  

Councilor Pieper said Council had previously voted unanimously to fund fireworks from 
TPAC and TPAC was to decide from which line item in their budget they would like to 
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allocate those funds.  It went back to TPAC, he said, and they said they didn’t want to 
fund it at all.  They want money to go to the radio station and, like McClain, he was on 
the fence about that.  He said he wanted to fund both, and either one could come out 
of the general fund.   

Councilor Hamilton said he would like to see the fireworks funding come out of the 
reserve fund.   

Councilor Pieper said he thought the vote to not fund fireworks probably came from 
hurt feelings because the VFW came straight to Council, and he could support funding 
both from TOT funds.  

Councilor McClain said he thought it was more about TPAC not wanting to commit to 
$2,000 a year for fireworks than about hurt feelings.  He said he could see the radio 
programming fitting his three criteria, but it was about as loose as he wanted to go, 
and he would like to fund both as well.  
 

Councilor Pieper said he had talked with the TPAC’s members and they understood that 
this would become a budget item and it would be only a one-time allocation from their 
budget.  
 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
authorize the City Manager to execute an agreement with Curry Coastal 
Community Radio to provide $2,500 in Transient Occupancy Tax funds for 
the purchase of radio station equipment, and that such funds would only be 
released upon receipt of documentation that the radio station had raised at 
least $18,000 in funds and firm commitments for the purchase of said 
equipment. 
 

Allocation of funding for VFW July Fourth Fireworks display. 

City Manager Milliman gave the staff report. He said the only money TPAC had left in its 
budget was money initially allocated for a tent that they were now looking to use for a 
tourism brochure. 
 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
allocate $2,000 for the VFW Fourth of July Fireworks display from the TOT 
revenue funding allocated for the tent budget. 

Consent Calendar 
1. Approve Council minutes for March 23, 2015.  
2. Approve Liquor License Application for Dollar General, 1300 Easy Street.  
3. Authorize the City Manager to execute Contract Amendment #2, to the Coos and 

Curry Counties Household Hazardous Waste Management Plan, adding the City of 
North Bend as a member.  

4. Accept Parks & Recreation Commission minutes for January 22, 2015.  
5. Accept Tourism Promotion Advisory Committee minutes for February 19, 2015.  
6. Accept March, 2015 Vouchers in the amount of $200,506.55.  

Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to approve 
the Consent Calendar as written. 
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Remarks from Mayor and Councilors 
Mayor Hedenskog commented on a public forum in Saturday’s edition of the Pilot that 
he said made a number of statements regarding the lack of concern from local 
government for water conservation.  He said the City had formulated an excellent 
conservation strategy and had gone to voluntary conservation when the river dropped 
below 80 cubic feet per second.  He said it was also stated in the forum that Harbor 
residents suffered due to last year’s drought.  However, he said, there may have been 
anomalies that contributed to the saltwater issue such as the high tide.  Hedenskog 
went on to say that the Chetco River is not affected by snowpack and his rain gauge 
has recorded 40 inches of rain this year and there is no drought. 
 

Councilor Pieper commented that when Mr. Page spoke, he was reminded that people 
who really care about sustaining the Chetco River for future generations need to “stand 
up and not let fanatics like this represent your entire group.”  
 

Councilor Hamilton commented on his concerns that some skateboarders were getting a 
little out of control.  He said he’d witnessed a skateboard get hit by a truck after the 
youth had lost control.  Hamilton said he’d received comments from others as well.  His 
message, he said, was for the parents of skateboarders to talk to their kids and have 
them use the skateboard park or other places where they are not around pedestrians or 
traffic to avoid anyone getting hurt. 
 

Councilor McClain said the City was using the same amount of water as it had used 20 
years ago, with a higher population. That, he said, is kudos to the City, which has 
worked to replace leaking water mains and reduce wasted water.  People in general are 
using less, as well, he added. 
 

Mayor Hedenskog said that not that long ago the City had experienced a 20% leakage 
and Council had set a goal to get it below 15%.  City Manager Milliman said the City 
had gotten it down to 10% which was very, very good. 

Adjournment 
Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously by voice 
vote to adjourn at 9:21 PM.  

 
 

 
Respectfully submitted: 

 ATTESTED: 
this _____ day of ________________ 2015: 

 

  
 

Ron Hedenskog, Mayor  Joyce Heffington, City Recorder 
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City of Brookings  

City Council Meeting MINUTES 

City Hall Council Chambers, 898 Elk Drive, Brookings, OR 97415 
Monday, April 27, 2015 

 

The City Council met in Executive Session at 6:30 PM in the City Manager’s office, under 
authority of ORS 192.660(2)(f), “to consider information or records that are exempt by 
law,” and under the authority of ORS 192.660 (2)(e), “to conduct deliberations with 
persons designated by the governing body to negotiate real property transactions.” 
 

Call to Order 
Mayor Hedenskog called the meeting to order at 7:01 PM. 
 

Roll Call 
Council present: Mayor Ron Hedenskog, Councilors Jake Pieper, Brent Hodges and Bill 
Hamilton; a quorum present.  Councilor McClain was absent. 

Staff present: City Manager Gary Milliman, Public Works & Development Director Loree 
Pryce, Building Official LauraLee Snook, Lieutenant Donny Dotson, Planning Manager 
Donna Colby-Hanks and City Recorder Joyce Heffington. 

Others Present: Curry Coastal Pilot Report Jane Stebbins and approximately twelve 
others. 

Public Hearings 
Continuation of the hearing on File ANX-1-14, consideration of the applicant’s response 
to the Land Use Board of Appeals remand to the City Council regarding the annexation 
of tax lots 1500 and 2000, located on Assessor's Map 40-13-32D, into the City of 
Brookings.  
 

Mayor Hedenskog opened the continuation of the quasi-judicial public hearing at  
7:03 PM.   
 

Hearing no exparte, declarations of conflict or personal interest, or objections as to 
jurisdiction, Mayor Hedenskog reopened the public testimony portion of the hearing to 
rebuttal of the staff report addendum and reviewed the guidelines. 
 

Planning Manager Colby-Hanks gave the staff report.   
 

Dan O’Connor, speaking on behalf of the applicant, said he accepted the staff’s findings 
in the addendum to the staff report. 
 

Public Comment: 
Catherine Wiley, 96370 Duley Creek Road, said she was disappointed that staff’s 
response to the 300 pages [introduced as exhibits in the previous meeting] had been 
reduced to 1-1/2 pages and staff’s comments were “incorrect, incomplete and/or in 
contradiction to the City’s original presentation of justification for approval of the 
Mahar/Tribble development plan.”  Wiley also objected to repeated references that 
rebuttal would be restricted to capacity of the City’s water supply and went on to cite a 
number of issues contained in her written comments, entered into the record by   
Colby-Hanks as Exhibit F. 
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Mayor Hedenskog asked the applicant if he had any rebuttal and O’Connor said he did 
not. 
 

The public hearing was closed at 7:22 PM. 
 

Mayor Hedenskog said he disagreed with Wiley that Council had not adequately 
responded to the issues.  The adequacy of water capacity had been shown and 
responded to by staff, he said. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
approve the applicant's responses to the issues raised by Oregon Land Use 
Board of Appeal's Remand; Third Assignment of Error, the availability of the 
city water supply to serve the annexed territory relative to capacity and 
Fourth Assignment of Error, Statewide Planning Goal 16, Estuarine 
Resources, for ANX-1-14 based on the findings and conclusions, staff report 
analysis, and oral and written evidence presented at the hearing, and 
approve the final order. 

 

Public Comments (non-agenda items) 
 

 

Staff Reports  
Approval to execute contract for an alternative water supply study.  

Director Pryce provided the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges asked about the cost increase and Garrett Pallo, President of Civil 
West Engineering, said there were additional tasks that the City requested that were 
focused on providing information for the grant application that were not part of the 
original scope, much of which had already been completed.  He said his firm really 
focused on providing studies that were useful.  Pallo added that he had met with the 
City Manager who had given him a timeline for pursuing the grant for which the City 
hoped to receive an invitation.  

Councilor Hodges asked if, when the study was done, there would be a clear path laid 
out about what was needed and Pallo said the study would provide viable choices for 
water should the river become compromised as well as what would be required to make 
them a reality. 

Director Pryce said this study would look at everything so Council could make a decision 
on what option they wanted to pursue. 

City Manager Milliman said this study had been included in the current budget before 
the grant program had even existed. He said the Council, during budget deliberations, 
had felt it was prudent to take a look at alternate water sources.   

Mayor Hedenskog said that the City had come under recent criticism for possibly 
looking at annexation of other lands into the City.  He said he agreed with Hodges that 
it seemed sometimes that we were spending a lot of money for studies, but Council 
relied on accurate information and this study was one he thought was needed.  

Councilor Hodges said he wanted to make sure that when the study was done they 
knew what direction they needed to go. 
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Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
authorize the City Manager to execute a professional services contract with 
Civil West Engineering Services, Inc., to complete an alternative water 
supply study, in an amount not to exceed $40,738.  

Approval to execute a contract for North Bank Slope Repairs.  

Official Snook gave the staff report. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
approve the City Manager to award Contract 15-005, North Bank Slope 
Repair, in the amount of $48,960.  

Approval of Curry Transfer and Recycling (CTR) Rate Schedule increase of 1.13 percent, 
effective July 1, 2015.  

City Manager Milliman presented the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to approve a new rate schedule to be effective July 1, 2015 for refuse 
collection and recycling services provided by Curry Transfer and Recycling, 
such schedule reflecting a 1.13 percent increase in rates. 
 

Authorization to expend Transient Occupancy Tax (TOT) revenues to fund Christmas 
decoration proposals and execute agreements with Nature’s Coastal Holiday (NCH) and 
Coastal Christmas in Brookings (CCB) as recommended by the Tourism Promotion 
Advisory Committee.  

City Manager Milliman delivered the staff report. 

Councilor Pieper, looking at the next item on the agenda, asked Milliman if there was an 
over-allocation of funding in this fiscal year and asked if TPAC realized that.  Milliman 
said it was an over-allocation and TPAC was aware of that.  Pieper then said that 
Oktoberfest was important as it was new and should be first in-line to receive funding. 
He said NCH had been operating for some time and asked if NCH could wait until after 
July 1st.  Klaus Gielisch, NCH President, said they wanted to get to work on them as 
soon as possible but they could wait. 

Councilor Hamilton thought NCH and CCB could wait until July to start their work. 

Milliman said Council could approve the requests contingent on releasing funds July 1st. 

Councilor Hodges said $8,000 seemed a lot for Christmas decorations but it was a lot of 
work as well and he thought they might need to get going on them now. 

Moira Fossum wanted to make it clear that the NCH light arch was separate from the 
bells, which were going in downtown, and Milliman pointed out that TPAC had 
recommended funding for the bells but not for the arch requested for NCH. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
authorize the City Manager to execute an agreement with Nature’s Coastal 
Holiday providing $3,510 in Transient Occupancy Tax funds payable on or 
after July 1, 2015, to rehabilitate 15 large lighted bells for display in the 
business district during the Christmas holiday season. 
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Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
authorize the City Manager to execute an agreement with Coastal Christmas 
in Brookings providing $5,000 in Transient Occupancy Tax funds for lights to 
be installed and operated on trees and light poles in the business district 
during the Christmas holiday season. 
 

Authorization to expend TOT revenues to fund Oktoberfest proposal and execute 
agreement with Chetco Brewing Company.  

City Manager Milliman provided the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges asked Alex Carr-Frederick how she’d come up with the attendance 
number and she said she’d asked other members of the brewer’s guild and this 
represents an average. 

Councilor Hodges moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to authorize the City Manager to execute an agreement with the Chetco 
Brewing Company to provide $3,500 in Transient Occupancy Tax funds to 
assist in funding an Oktoberfest event on October 4, 2015. 

Authorization to proceed with proposed street paving strategy for 2016-17 and 2017-18 
contingent upon approval of the fuel tax measure in May.  

City Manager Milliman supplied the staff report. 

Councilor Hamilton asked if there were any infrastructure needs on the proposed 
streets that might require tearing up the street later on and Pryce said they hadn’t seen 
anything major on the master plans. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
proceed with the proposed street paving strategy for years two and three 
contingent on Gas Tax initiative approval. 

Authorization to post 15 mph speed limit sign on Lundeen Lane.  
 

Lieutenant Dotson gave the staff report. 

Councilor Pieper asked what had prompted this and if there were any other streets in 
Brookings posted at 15 mph and Dotson said they’d heard from three residents about 
the potential danger to kids running back and forth between Azalea Reach apartments 
and the Kidtown Playground from drivers going to fast in that area.  The lowered speed 
limit, he said, would be more to inform drivers who are not aware of the potential 
danger, particularly those coming from out-of-town to attend softball games at Azalea 
Park.   

Councilor Pieper said he liked that the residential streets all had the same speed limit, 
but could see the reason for lowering it at that location and Councilor Hodges said there 
were also kids darting out between vehicles.  

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
authorize staff to post a 15 mile per hour speed limit on Lundeen Lane. 

Consent Calendar 
1. Approve Liquor License Application for Chetco Brewing Company, 927 Chetco 

Avenue.  
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2. Authorize the City Manager to sign a permanent Public Utility Easement with David 
R. and Janet E. Snazuk, for Tax lots 1600, 1601, 1602 and 1603, Assessor’s Map 
#41-13-05B; located on Chetco Avenue.  

3. Accept Public Art Committee minutes for February 2, 2015.  
4. Receive monthly financial report for March, 2015.  

Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to approve 
the Consent Calendar as written. 

Remarks from Mayor and Councilors 
Mayor Hedenskog commented that it was sad that the City was going to lose Loree 
Pryce to her new job in Ventura, California.  He said she’d shown the City what a Public 
Works Department and Director should be. 

Pryce said she had a great respect for Council’s professionalism and great sense of 
community. 

Adjournment 
Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously by voice 
vote to adjourn at 8:27 PM.  

 

 

 

 
Respectfully submitted: 

 ATTESTED: 
this ______ day of _______________ 2015: 

 

  
 

Ron Hedenskog, Mayor  Joyce Heffington, City Recorder 
 














